Fire Department

Honorable Arthur Brun

Honorable Mason K. Chock

Honorable Derek S.K. Kawakami (present at 9:13 a.m.)
Honorable Mel Rapozo (present at 9:04 a.m.)
Honorable JoAnn A. Yukimura

Honorable Arryl Kaneshiro

Excused: Honorable Ross Kagawa

The Committee reconvened on March 31, 2017 at 9:03 a.m., and proceeded as
follows:

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Good morning. I would like to call to order the
Budget & Finance Committee and the Fiscal Year 2017-2018 Departmental Budget
Reviews. On the schedule today, we will be hearing from Fire and Police. As we do each
morning, we will take public testimony. Anyone in the audience wishing to testify on this?

There being no objections, the rules were suspended to take public testimony.

There being no one present to provide testimony, the meeting was called back to
order, and proceeded as follows:

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: We will get right into business. For today, we
have Fire first. We will take the Divisions by Administration, Operations, Prevention,
Training, and Water Safety. If you want to give just an overall outlook, we will ask any
questions. If you have any specific information, try to keep it in the Division, and we will
ask the questions there. You may begin now.

ROBERT F. WESTERMAN, Fire Chief: Good morning, Committee Chair
Kaneshiro and Council. Robert Westerman, Fire Chief, for the record. This morning, I
have Deputy Kililpaki Vaughan; our Administration Officer, Rose Bettencourt; we have our
Prevention Captain, Darryl Dante; our Training Captain, Mike Scovel; and then we have
Ocean Safety, Randall Ortiz. Kalani is enjoying himself in New Zealand, surfing in a big
championship. I am sure he will win. The rest of the Division folks are here with us.
Noticeably absent are a majority of the folks that were with us last year, and that is in an
effort to save overtime dollars because all of these folks work programs for us and
sometimes they are not on shift for the day. So we have relieved them and said, “Hopefully,
we will have all of the answers you need.”

We will start with just the budget discussion that you have in your presentation.
We will go through that real quick, and then we will open it up. We are just going to talk
about the differences in the budget for this year, what we did for some saving since last
year, and what we are planning on doing for saving this year. As you know, we have an
increase of about eight point seven percent (8.7%). The largest of that is for $1,900,000,
which are the employee benefits that come out of the Employee Retirement System (ERS)
and Other Post-Employment Benefit (OPEB). We would like to not see that increase, but
there really is very little that we can do about that. Then, we have a slight increase in
utilities of $5,000, little bit of increase in equipment for $120,000, and that is putting the
engine lease back on the budget. Then, the net operations is a modest increase of $104,000.
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First off, I would just like to talk about the process we went through. When we start the
budget, we fund it all and then we go back and look at it, we cut and cut and cut and cut.
We cut about $300,000 out of our initial look at the budget. We went with the
Administration and working with the Administration, we cut back about another $480,000
in different places. Then after that, the Administration takes a look, we give them our
priorities for equipment, and then they re-put back in what they think the priorities for
equipment can be, and then that was done and you will see that in the different Divisions.
Currently, we have had some savings dollars. We did return $316,000 last year. It is a
pretty modest return. We did the best we could to hold down our costs. Then, we also
absorbed a couple of things that really do not reflect in the budget, that you really need to
understand. We absorbed $190,000 in workers compensation medical benefits, and we
absorbed $78,000 in unfunded payments that go to vacation payouts. So we have a lot of
things because they are all dollar-funded in the budget and the assumption that we can
move moneys around as we move through the year, so that you know those are already
absorbed.

Then, we also like to talk about some savings. Last year, we came back to you after
we did not get the grants for our Automated External Defibrillators (AEDs) and
self-contained breathing apparatus (SCBAs). You were loud and clear saying, “Get the best
value and the best dollar you can.” We insisted on the larger amount and we are glad you
supported that, but we were able to get some savings. The Purchasing Department and the
State Purchasing Officer finally have agreed to sign on to the National Association of
Procurement Officers (NASPO). It is a program whereby nationally, just about everything
that you can think of is bid in big, national contracts. One of the big savings for us is the
time. If it is in a NASPO contract, you can simply go out and a couple of folks that have
already bid, have them give you their bid, turn around, your purchase is done, and do your
contract. But for that, we were able to save in the AED purchase, $20,000. For the SCBAs,
we are looking for another $40,000, and we are hoping on this next engine purchase using
the new apparatus contracts that have been added to NASPO, maybe another $120,000 in
savings. We have looked everywhere we could in order to be successful in obtaining
savings. As usual, we constantly apply for grants. We are up to $14,000,000 over the last
nine (9) years. This year will be the last year we report about the Volunteer Assistance
Grant because we did not get it and it no longer exists. It is one the major cuts that is
coming out of the Administration. Homeland Security as we know has been cut and cut and
cut, but we were successful. We received $36,000 to replace our Blower Hazmat suits, and
we received $20,000 for the Community Emergency Response Team (CERT) trailer for the
north Shore. We also got an extension because there was about $6,200 left in our Staffing
for Adequate Fire and Emergency Response (SAFER) grant from our last SAFER grant.
They allowed us the extension so we could take those costs and bring those costs in to save
us another $6,200. We have done some applications and again, with the tightening
budgets, I do not know how successful we will be, but we have applied for a rehab vehicle
for about $209,000. Then, we did some Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) as
usual. We make our bravest attempt, and this year instead of purchasing vehicles, we are
asking them to support our Capital Improvement Project (CIP). One of them, as you know,
is the asphalt in the back of Kalaheo Station is terrible, the drainage is terrible, and it is
not just to go and patch it. We got $150,000 out of CDBG to help support that project. We
are also hoping that, and we got a little bit of money for that. They think that they can do
it inside, we want to put rooftop solar and rooftop solar air conditioning (AC) so we can get
rid of the window ACs and help reduce our energy costs by putting solar air conditioning
units. So it will be our first station to make that attempt and see how effective it is going to
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be for us. We always do whatever we can, again, to support our budget outside of the
budget. The Friends of Kaua‘i Fire Department is supporting our Fall Prevention Program
to the tune of $42,000 over the next two (2) years. We also received $3,500 each year from
the State Department of Health, Fall Prevention and Awareness Program. Again, that is
helping reduce costs, and continue to do our programs. Of course, where would we be
without our friend in the audience and Kaua‘i Lifeguard Association (KLA) President,
Dr. Monty Downs? $105,000 last year, was their donation. Again, the Council agrees to the
Roving Patrol and KLA committed to purchasing equipment for the Roving Patrol. They
have definitely come through with that. We also received an HMSA Foundation Grant for
$30,000. It is used to purchase thirty-two (32) training kits that go into the schools so that
when we do our hands-only cardiopulmonary resuscitation {CPR) in the school, it leaves
behind the kits so the health teachers can help practice with the kids. It is not we just go in
and teach them and walk away. There are some things left behind, and then some AED
trainers.

As we move forward, a couple of things we are doing, we are purchasing the targeted
solution software and using the moneys from the Fire Prevention fees. This software is
designed to provide us training on the job, in-house, off of overtime. So that will provide
some overtime savings in the future. The other savings we gained from that is Honolulu
and Maui Fire Department are always using it. So all the training modules we do not have
to purchase and buy because simply, Target Solutions is going to allow us to share the
training modules between the departments because some of them are locally made or have
to be purchased. So it allows for a sharing of all of them in the Country. Our National
Registry Emergency Medical Technician (MREMT) class to help start improving services
out on the beach and not just in the Fire Department. We have started to add Ocean Safety
Officers to the EMT class, so we have two (2) going through it right now.

We reported in there that we are going to have some significant problems with
purchasing the laptops for the new program with Ocean Safety Bureau (OSB) so they can
do online reporting and everything right there at the tower. Information Technology (IT)
has come up with a better solution working with our folks. We are going to be able to use
the new air pads, which are like $650 with the big plastic case and all of that kind of thing,
versus $3,500 for a laptop. So that is going to be significant savings as we move forward. It
was already cut out of budget because we just knew we could not afford that amount, so
now we can just absorb that cost within the budget.

We are working on the video. I do not know if you have seen it yet, but it just came
out, the new video for the airport. We are very lucky in that the marketing of that has just
skyrocketed. You are going to see it in Wal-Mart, you are going to see it in hotels, you are
going to see it at the car rentals, and all of those places. A lot of them have signed on
saying, “We want our piece,” and then of course, they will do their little own advertisement
on the bottom of it. We have gotten a lot of support from them in order to facilitate that.

The last thing, again working with KLLA, the Rotary Club put up the Jet Ski hale in
Poipu. We do not have a place to service our vehicles with a rack or our smaller vehicles.
In working with them and KLA, we are trying to come up with a solution and a building in
Koloa next to the current Jet Ski hale where we can run our slight trucks in and the
mechanics can work underneath them without having to be on crawlers and things like
that. So all of our light trucks, that facility will help us provide that service. That is pretty
much a quick overview of the difference in the budget, what we tried to do to save last year,
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and what we are trying to do to save last year. We are open to questions and any other
things you would like to talk about.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Thank you for that good presentation. Do we
have any questions on this presentation? We will take those first. Councilmember
Yukimura.

Councilmember Yukimura: Thank you. It is some really good things that
you have reported out. I am so pleased you are using this national procurement system.

Chief Westerman: Yes.

Councilmember Yukimura: I know I have inquired once whether the counties
in general, our County, could use the National Association of Counties (NACo) procurement
system, but you have pointed out some real advantages like pre-certification and so forth,
as well as economies of scale pricing.

Chief Westerman: Yes.

Councilmember Yukimura: Thank you for leading the way on that.

Chief Westerman: You are welcome.

Councilmember Yukimura: Your software training, can you explain that?

Chief Westerman: Target Solutions?

Councilmember Yukimura: What is it called?

Chief Westerman: Target Solutions.

Councilmember Yukimura: Target Solutions. I did not quite understand
that.

Chief Westerman: We actually had it in past, and the Department

of Human Resources (HR) was using it to do recurring trainings where essentially we put
up a training module and let us say it is the training that requires us to...oh, there are so
many of them. What is one of the employee ones?

KILIPAKI VAUGHAN, Deputy Fire Chief: Good morning, for the
record, Kilipaki Vaughan, Deputy Fire Chief. I believe that the County of Kaua‘i Human
Resources had it maybe about four (4) to five (5) years ago. They used it for some so-called
workforce training. Honolulu Fire signed on a couple of years back, as well as Maui. There
is about four hundred fifty (450) hours’ worth of training modules online so we can kind of
capture some productivity better in the stations. So that will help us, again, try to glean
back some of the overtime opportunities that are out there and curb costs.

Councilmember Yukimura: They are more generic type of training? I mean,
maybe you could give a couple of examples.
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Mzr. Vaughan: Okay. As far as Fire Inspector I or Firefighter I,
there are certain standards that follow National Fire Protection Association.

Councilmember Yukimura: Oh, I see.

Mr. Vaughan: There are certain hours that we have to
accumulate each year and required training. So rather than hosting a live class...

Councilmember Yukimura: Right.

Mr. Vaughan: ...we can do this in-station. The analytics come

out and tell us what person did what, who needs to get caught-up on their particular
training for the year, and it will capture all of that. Again, just on the Fire side, I believe
there is four hundred fifty (450) hours worth of modules.

Councilmember Yukimura: Wow.

Mr. Vaughan: There is also community health, Emergency
Medical Services (EMS) type of things. There is Occupational Safety and Health
Administration (OSHA) based opportunities as well.

Councilmember Yukimura: Wow, what a resource, and it is Fire-specific and
the Firefighters can do it as they have time available. So does every fire station have a
computer?

Chief Westerman: Yes, every individual now has an E-mail address,
and Ocean Safety is now coming on-board with that. So any recurring training
requirements that we have, even if it is an HR requirement, which is what we were doing
before, can go on there and they get their E-mail saying, “You have to study this or you
have to go out to Target Solutions and do this course.” It then documents the amount of
time that you were on. They even set a standard on you cannot just go out there and say,
“Oh, I did the safety module” and two (2) minutes later, click off because it is going to tell
you, “No. There is no way you could have done the safety module in that amount of time.”
Then, some of them even have questions that you have to answer. You read it and do the
quiz at the end, and it calculates that. Then, it sends E-mails back to, in this case, it will go
back to the Captains and from the Captains, it goes back to the Battalion Captains (BCs) if
they have not done it in a certain amount of time, and eventually back to the Training
Captain saying, “You need to get this training module done. You are overdue.” So it kind of
tracks it all for us.

Councilmember Yukimura: So, it really avoids a lot of issues that come from
having to gather people at a certain place at a certain time?

Chief Westerman: That is the biggest one, and sometimes, it is a
little difficulty that if someone else is doing the training for you, they kind of have a
copyright on their training. Some will let us videotape that training so we could do a live
training and we could videotape it, and then make that available to everybody else. But
some of them will not sign off on letting us record it because they want to get paid for their
students, but again, that is why the sharing with the modules with all of the Fire
Departments is very beneficial to us.
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Councilmember Yukimura: So you are sharing it with the Fire stations or

Fire Departments?
Chief Westerman: Well, this is all just for the Fire Department, but

all of the different training modules that are available, Honolulu may have purchased some
of them or Honolulu made them themselves, and we review them and say, “Oh, that works
for us.” So we can have that.

Councilmember Yukimura: Excellent.
Chief Westerman: It is the same with Maui.
Councilmember Yukimura: You mentioned the air pads, I did not quite

understand how you are getting savings and you are avoiding the budget basically because
you are doing it through some other route.

Chief Westerman: Yes. We are getting ready to start the program
where the Water Safety Officers in the morning as soon they show up to the tower, they are
going to open up their air pad and put that “I am here.” Then, they can put in the wave
conditions, the heights, the direction, the time, the intervals, all of that and the conditions
at that tower. It is all logged automatically. It goes into a database in the cloud database.
If they have an incident during the day, it automatically records. They have a log that they
keep manually, so now, it will be every hour they go in and say, “There are thirty-five (35)
people on the beach,” they did first aid, and they marked they did first said. Heaven forbid
they have a drowning or rescue, but it would even get to the point where they can pinpoint
on it on a map so that we will end up with mapped data of where everything happened.
The problem was initially, it looked like the unit that we had to have to do all of that is like
your laptop computer, something like this. It is not very ruggedized. Even if I take it out of
the case and I put it on ruggedized case, it has some issues with it. The biggest issue is it is
costly. Apple has actually decided that their product is too expensive, and they are
lowering the prices significantly on their Air Pads. So it is just a small laptop is what it is.
This is $3,500 and then if something happens to it, it is a $3,500 replacement. If I buy a
$549 Air Pad, I can buy six (6) of these for the price of one (1). We are going buy ruggedized
cases. They all have a cell Wi-Fi volt connection inside of them. As you will see, we had a
little bit of increase in our communications, and that was to cover that. It is not going to
cover all of it, so we are going to make sure that we reduce the amount of one that we need.

Councilmember Yukimura: Can you share that information with Parks
because yesterday, we were talking about how to equip the Park Rangers, and that might
be a solution for them, too? Thank you.

Chief Westerman: We can.

Councilmember Yukimura: I have questions on the narrative.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Do you have it broken up by Division?
Councilmember Yukimura: No, I have it by the way it was presented in the

narrative.
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Committee Chair Kaneshiro: We will go through those questions now if you
want. Does anyone else have questions on this presentation?

Council Chair Rapozo: No.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Council Chair Rapozo.

Council Chair Rapozo: It is just when we get to the Divisions in the
budget.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Okay. Go ahead, Councilmember Yukimura.

Councilmember Yukimura: Congratulations on your CERT training. I mean,

you have just applied such a focus and support for them. I see you have one hundred
thirty-four (134) graduates and refresher courses as well. So it is really good to know the
community aspect because we have them as partners, right, during time of emergency that
they are being prepared and well-coordinated. In your successes and achievements, you
talk about the Firefighters and Ocean Safety Officers (OSOs) and how they have helped
with so many events, and that indeed, is great support. I just wondered how much
overtime comes out of those volunteer efforts.

Chief Westerman: Those volunteer efforts, there is hardly any
overtime, if at all, in those. That is mostly during the day setting up tables and chairs. An
example is Relay for Life that is coming up. So Hanapepé station is always out there
helping us put those tents up in the morning and then taking them down the next morning.
It is on-duty crews. The Valentine’s Day Dance is the on-duty crews. Most of those
community things, if not all of it, is not on overtime.

Councilmember Yukimura: Excellent. Thank you. You say that you
anticipate a big workforce retirement at the end of this year. My question is, how are you
preparing for that or does it look like you will have many vacancies because I believe that
the Fire Department compared to the Police Department is lucky to have a long waiting
list?

Chief Westerman: Yes. We have lost six (6) already and we are
starting a recruit class in May of those six (6). By December of 2017, we anticipate
twelve (12) to fourteen (14) more senior Firefighters retiring, including a couple of Battalion
Chiefs. What we did, working with Human Resources a couple of months ago, as we get our
normal recruit list and they come in for interviews, in this particular case, knowing that we
are going to have such a mass exodus, we asked them for the entire list. We normally do
not do that. So we interviewed the entire list of people. It took us a couple of days.

Councilmember Yukimura: Wow.

Chief Westerman: So we have one (1) list that is already done, those
folks have already been selected for hire, and we will talk about that in the positions. Then,
we have the next group people sitting on the list and so starting the class we can start it
pretty quickly because it takes...we have to wait until they retire, and then it takes
probably sixty (60) days; acceptance, urine tests, background checks, and all of that has to
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happen. So we are trying to get as far ahead as we can, and HR has been very great. We

have never done it this way before.

Councilmember Yukimura:
Council Chair Rapozo:
Councilmember Yukimura:
Council Chair Rapozo:
Chief Westerman:

Council Chair Rapozo:
Chief Westerman:

Council Chair Rapozo:
Chief Westerman:

Council Chair Rapozo:
Chief Westerman:

Council Chair Rapozo:
Chief Westerman:

Council Chair Rapozo:
that later...

Chief Westerman:

Council Chair Rapozo:
having two (2) recruit classes.

Chief Westerman:
Council Chair Rapozo:
Chief Westerman:

Council Chair Rapozo:
with one (1)?

Chief Westerman:

Council Chair Rapozo:

Excellent, good planning.

I have a follow-up on that, just really quick.
Yes, sure.

You say you are going to have a recruit in May?
Yes.

This year?

Yes.

And then the retirements will be in December?
Right.

And you expect another class next year?

Next year in February.

Just one (1) next year?

Just one (1).

Okay. I noticed in the budget, and we will get to

Yes, that is the reason that has increased.

But in the budget, you are showing that you are

Yes.
But you are only have one (1)?
One (1) in this year, and yes. Sorry about that.

So for the next fiscal year, you are only dealing

Yes.

But your budget reflects two (2) on the overtime?
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Chief Westerman: Right. Sorry. I apologize. It is because the one
that is starting in May and then there is one (1) starting this fiscal year.
Council Chair Rapozo: Okay. Thank you.
Chief Westerman: Thank you.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Yukimura
Councilmember Yukimura: Thank you. On page 3 of for your narrative, I was

looking at the graph of total calls by year and percentage of increase. Thank you for
providing this. One of the reasons for looking at it is to see what the trends are. They just
raised questions about the causes of these calls. Here, you have shown that for Fiscal Year
2016, seventy-three percent (73%) of the calls were for medical, one percent (1%) or sixty
(60) rescue calls required helicopters, and one hundred five (105) rescues were for Ocean
Safety. But the Ocean Safety rescues are not included in the total calls?

Chief Westerman: No.

Councilmember Yukimura: That is because it is a different group that
responds, basically?

Chief Westerman: Yes.
Councilmember Yukimura: You are just talking about...
Chief Westerman: Well, I take that back. Some of them may

because it might have started just strictly as an Ocean Safety call, and then Fire responded,
or it could have been off-shift and Fire responded only and there was no Ocean Safety.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay.
Chief Westerman: But a majority of that is Ocean Safety, yes.
Councilmember Yukimura: So you do not include any of the Ocean Safety

calls that have the Firefighters come out?

Chief Westerman: Yes, we do. Those are included.

Councilmember Yukimura: That is included?

Chief Westerman: Yes, that is in there.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay. When I look at the basic curve, it looks

like it might correlate with population and economy. Like there is a big dip in 2008 and
2010 when we had the big crash, well, there were fewer tourists then because that was a
real lack of that. As we lobby for the Transient Accommodations Tax (TAT), this data can
be helpful.

Chief Westerman: Yes.
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Councilmember Yukimura: So then the fire alarm responses on the next
page, you indicate there were two hundred fifty (250) fire alarm responses with $1,100,000
fire loss. Of these responses, can you tell how many were major loss fires, how many were
false alarms, how many were minor, and how many were preventable?

Chief Westerman: All of the ones that are included in here are all
major fires that had to be investigated. I believe last year was thirteen (13). Yes. So the
fire loss is for thirteen (13) fires, not for the two hundred fifty-eight (258) alarms.

Councilmember Yukimura: So  thirteen (13) out of two hundred
fifty-eight (258) were major?

Chief Westerman: Major fire loss, yes.

Councilmember Yukimura: That is helpful. How many were false alarms?
Chief Westerman: I do not have that data, but I can get that.
Councilmember Yukimura: But some are sometimes?

Chief Westerman: Pardon?

Councilmember Yukimura: But some are?

Chief Westerman: Some are, yes.

Councilmember Yukimura: Do you do any analysis how many were

preventable? That is a little harder, but...

Chief Westerman: The false alarms?

Councilmember Yukimura: No, the total calls.

Chief Westerman: No, we do not analyze that.

Councilmember Yukimura: We you pour so much money into fire prevention,

I just wondered how we are making the correlation. Are our efforts for fire prevention
working or not? I mean, I think thirteen (13) major fires is small, so you could say that is
good.

Mzr. Vaughan: For the record, Kilipaki Vaughan. I think our
efforts from prevention have been tremendous. You can see the total call volume rising, but
the fires actually stay about the same. So it means that there are more fire calls, but we
are actually doing a better job in the community of educating people. This morning, our
Sparky Fire Safety trailer is at Kilauea and continuing their “learn not to burn” education.
Every day is education as far as fire prevention. I believe we made a huge dent in it. You
can see, again as you pointed out, that the medical calls are rising and that just comes from
an aging baby-boomer population. We are kind of reaching the younger people, and the Fall
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Prevention also captures some of the kipuna engagement so we are educating them along
the way. But I humbly believe Fire has done a pretty good job on the fire prevention side.

Councilmember Yukimura: I think so too. I have always pointed out that the
“stop, drop, roll” is imbedded in my daughter’s head and I think in a lot of kids. It is such
an easy concept and a life-saving concept. So prevention is always the focus, I believe, is
the most cost-effective and yet, we are trying to do performance-based budgeting and using
actual indicators and data rather than just our kind of intuitive sense about what is
happening. That is why I asked. I am going to go on, okay. So you talk on page 5 about
your...

Council Chair Rapozo: Is that the fire alarm?
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: We will take a quick recess.
There being no objections, the Committee recessed at 9:32 a.m.

The Committee reconvened at 9:34 a.m., and proceeded as follows:

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Quick technical difficulty. Councilmember
Yukimura.
Councilmember Yukimura: On page 5 of your narrative, you are talking

about the First Responder and CPR training provided in-house and then also the Hands-
Only CPR going to train elementary, high school, and middle school kids, which is excellent.
I mean, that is very much life-saving. So I just wondered if we have done in-house to the
County, whether County workers are learning it. I remember once, we had a death, I think,
Driver’s Licenses or something like that. So if someone had known CPR, it might have
made I have difference.

Chief Westerman: We did offer one (1) class last year, and we had
twenty-one (21) County members attend.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay.

Chief Westerman: We get requests all of the time from different
Divisions to do that.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay. So will you do it for Council Services?

Chief Westerman: Sure, absolutely.

Councilmember Yukimura: If you can give us an announcement where it is

happening so we can learn, too?
Chief Westerman: Will do.

Mr. Vaughan: We will do it right here.
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Councilmember Yukimura: Yes, maybe you should do it in front of the
television. It might be a way for everybody to learn.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Chock.
Councilmember Chock: Thank you. On page 15, Operating Budget

Discussion, you speak about the savings on $352,000 from overtime and rank-for-rank by
shorting some lines. I just wanted to understand more clearly, how it is you accomplished
that.

Chief Westerman: What we do, like I said, we start with a full
budget line item and then we say, and for rank-for-rank in particular, not everybody takes
their full rank-for-rank, so we can cut off of that. So it is mandated that we have it, but we
can still cut some of that, and it is actually savings coming back from the Firefighters by
not taking the rank-for-rank.

Councilmember Chock: So it is a choice not to?
Chief Westerman: It is a choice not to, yes.
Councilmember Chock: So Firefighters on the line are choosing not to

take rank-for-rank?
Chief Westerman: Yes.

Councilmember Chock: Is it a request from the Administration to
consider not taking rank-for-rank?

Chief Westerman: Without giving you an individual’s name...no, no.
Without giving individual’s names, we have an individual that has several kids in college
and they are on Pell grants. The increased salary that he would make disqualifies him for
some of the Pell grants. So it is a choice. We have several that have part-time jobs that are
significant. They run their own companies, and so they do not want to come back to work.
So it is a choice for them not to come back to work because that day that they are off, they
are working or those four (4) days they are off, they are working doing something else. So it
is not really beneficial to them. It is simply just a choice. By the contract, every single
Firefighter is offered. I do not even have to say, “Take the rank-for-rank.” They are
already told, “Everything that is available, you take it” because it does a couple things for
us. One, if we have to have overtime that day, we can eat up rank-for-rank time by doing
that and hopefully by the end of the day, there is no extra overtime that is needed because
we used rank-for-rank. Then, again as I said, it is their choice whether they want to do the
rank-for-rank or not.

Councilmember Chock: So this voluntary, I guess, declining of the
rank-for-rank is a projection of $352,000 that you have moving forward, is that correct?

Chief Westerman: Yes.

Councilmember Chock: Thank you.
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Councilmember Yukimura: I have a follow-up.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Yukimura.

Councilmember Yukimura: How does a Firefighter choose not to take
rank-for-rank?

Chief Westerman: It is more of a Firefighter choosing to take
rank-for-rank.

Councilmember Yukimura: Right, and I am asking how is that registered.

Chief Westerman: Well...

Councilmember Yukimura: Maybe I just do not understand rank-for-rank.

So there is a Captain who cannot be at work for whatever reason and the rank-for-rank
says you have to have another Captain in place, so who makes the choice which Captain
goes into the rank-for-rank?

Chief Westerman: That is why we leave the program up to the
Firefighters. So if you and I, and the Deputy or the three (3) Captains are in that station,
you say, “I am going to take vacation.” You tell us and one (1) of us says, “If I am on my
four (4) days off, I can take it without a problem.” But if we are in-between days, he might
have to take the front twelve (12) hours and I take the back twelve (12) hours. As soon as
you have that made, you let your BC know with an E-mail and other individual’s BC that I
am off, you approved my vacation, and here is the rank-for-rank. So they manage all of
that. They send an E-mail to the BC, or they might send a BC an E-mail saying, “Can I
have vacation,” and the BC says, “I do not have enough people.” So then he has to go and
find someone to work his rank-for-rank for him. It is really managed by them. Then, if
there is nobody to work, then the BCs just temporary assignment (TA) Apparatus Operator
and then we TA a Firefighter and Apparatus Operator. If the need-be, we overtime a
Firefighter.

Councilmember Yukimura: And the lower ranks get on the job training?
Chief Westerman: Yes.
Mr. Vaughan: And maybe some of the explanation is that in

rank-for-rank, there is a capped amount. It is almost like divided into semesters. This part
of the year, you can only work this many. This part of the year, you with work this many.
The other analogy is that if there are three (3) Captain positions at one (1) station, but if
there is a vacancy, now that one (1) vacant position cannot work rank-for-rank. So there
are savings that come from that as well. You two (2) folks could work for my vacant
position, but this vacant position cannot work for any of your two (2). So there is savings in
that as well.

Chief Westerman: As a TA day, a double TA day, and then maybe
overtime, maybe not. If staffing is at a certain level, the BCs will say, “I am not bringing in
Firefighters and three (3) is enough today.” We have that and you saw our statistics about
how we try to stay at the ninety percent (90%) staff.
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Councilmember Yukimura: Okay. It sounds like sort of a little market where
people kind of bid on it.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Council Chair Rapozo.
Council Chair Rapozo: Maybe I do not understand it. I know we ask

this question every budget year and it seems to make sense, but then I get confused again.
So the rank-for-rank is only for Captains?

Chief Westerman: No, any “ranked Firefighter,” which are the
Firefighter IIs, Firefighter IIs, Fire Captains, and the Battalion Chiefs.

Council Chair Rapozo:. You have Fire Station “A” and you have a
Captain that wants to take off. He can get another Captain? It has to be a Captain?

Chief Westerman: It has to be a Captain.

Council Chair Rapozo: It cannot be anybody lower than a Captain?

Chief Westerman: No.

Council Chair Rapozo: And if he cannot find a Captain, then what
happens?

Chief Westerman: Well, two (2) things. One, if the BC has approved

his vacation, then the BC will TA the Firefighter III that is in the station and TA the
Firefighter to the Firefighter III position.

Council Chair Rapozo: Would the BC not make sure that there are
available men before he grants the vacation? In other words, if you applying, and I am not
talking about annual vacation, if you want to take off Friday for whatever and you want to
take off, you put your request, and the BC is going to look at, do we have the manpower?
“No, I cannot find anybody.” Would it not make sense to decline it?

Chief Westerman: Well, we do decline people and say, “You cannot
take vacation because there is not enough staffing.” But then they have the option of
saying, “I have a rank-for-rank that will work for me.”

Council Chair Rapozo: Right, but I am saying if he does not. Basically, I
put in my request for time off, vacation, or whatever it is. You are saying it is the
Firefighter’s responsibility to go find somebody to work for him or her?

Chief Westerman: Yes.

Council Chair Rapozo: I go out and say, “Hey, can you work for my
Friday?” “No, I cannot.” Now, when I put in my vacation request and the BC says there is
no availability.

Chief Westerman: Yes.
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Council Chair Rapozo: That should be declined.
Chief Westerman: It is declined.
Council Chair Rapozo: Okay, but then you said that if they cannot find a
Captain, then they TA everybody up.
Chief Westerman: No. Okay. If I decline your vacation, what are

you going to do if you still want to play golf with those folks or you still want to see your son
do his May Day celebration? You call in sick. You call in sick and then I TA the Firefighter

ITI. It happens every day in every department, right?

Council Chair Rapozo: Well Chief, if that is the mentality, then yes, we
are just going to keep granting and paying. I do not want to get into an argument about
this. I guess for me, it is a management issue that, “Hey, if you cannot find the coverage,
and it is not your annual vacation, then sorry. If you want to call in sick, call in sick and if
I find out that you called sick when you were not sick, then we will take care of that.”

Chief Westerman: I understand, but the contract says I have to give
them two hundred eighty-eight (288) hours.

Council Chair Rapozo: Right.

Chief Westerman: So if I deny, deny, deny, deny, and they come to
the mid-year and they did not get half of their rank-for-rank, what are they going to do?
They are going to file a grievance and want to get paid for all of the rank-for-rank that they
did not get because the rank-for-rank...

Council Chair Rapozo: Chief, I am not talking rank-for-rank. The
rank-for-rank person is not working. It is not a rank-for-rank issue anymore. He cannot
find a rank-for-rank person, so it is not rank-for-rank. He is going to get mad and file a
grievance. He is going to get mad at his fellow Captain who does not want to work. I am
trying to understand this because now I can see like what Councilmember Yukimura said.
It is kind of like real simple. We can really take advantage of the system. I understand
what the Union does, but if he or she cannot find a rank-for-rank person, then
rank-for-rank is pau. We are not talking rank-for-rank anymore. Now we are just talking
about management of the station and saying, “Hey, sorry, pal. We cannot. We do not have
manpower.”

Chief Westerman: We do, and sometimes they just do not do it.
They stay on the job.

Council Chair Rapozo: And if they call sick, and obviously if they call in
sick, they are not sick.

Chief Westerman: When they call in sick, it is usually not a
rank-for-rank. It is solate and limited that we end up just TA. People call in sick routinely
for sickness, but...
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Council Chair Rapozo: Yes, and that is legitimate. But if the person is
asking for time off and he cannot get off because of manpower shortage and then he calls in
sick, I think even the Union contract would allow for an investigation or whatever it is. I
am not trying to be hard, I am just saying that we have to look at ways to restrict and this
really allows for a lot of overtime, not rank-for-rank. I am not talking about rank-for-rank.
Rank-for-rank is one thing, but I am just talking about the management of that station and
same goes for any Department. If we are just allowing people to take off and we are going
to cover that backlog with overtime, we will never get a handle on the overtime. Police
included. As I look at the overtime reports that we just got, there is a significant amount of
overtime. I can see the rank-for-rank, and I would think it is not much of a difficulty to find
somebody to work rank-for-rank because everybody has the days that they have got to use
because I understand they lose it, right? If they do not use it, whatever the contract gives
them in rank-for-rank, they lose use it or lose it, right?

Chief Westerman: They will not lose it, I guarantee you.

Council Chair Rapozo: Yes, that is my point. I do not think you will find
too many situations that the person is not going to want to take rank-for-rank.

Chief Westerman: Like I said, we have Firefighters that do not do
rank-for-rank, period, some that do not use their entire time. So that is why we made the
program so that they select every time that they want to work rank-for-rank because if we
start denying rank-for-rank working, then they can come back and say, “You denied me my
rank-for-rank.”

Council Chair Rapozo: Again, 1 was not talking about that. If I tell
Councilmember Chock to work for me, he works for me, and then the BC says, “No,” that is
another story.

Chief Westerman: Right.

Council Chair Rapozo: But if I ask Councilmember Chock to work for
me, he said, “I cannot,” and now I do not have a Captain to work for me, unfortunately, they
have to work.

Chief Westerman: Right, and they do.

Council Chair Rapozo: Okay. Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Brun and then Councilmember
Yukimura.

Councilmember Brun: I have a follow-up question on his because I do

not think it was answered. If somebody requests vacation, they are denied, and then they
call in sick, are we tracking that because we know he is not sick? We know he had
something. Are we doing something about it?

Chief Westerman: No.

Councilmember Brun: Thank you.
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Chief Westerman: I think it is few and far in between. Because of
the rank-for-rank program, we have very little opportunity to deny. Does that make sense?
Where in past, we did. If you look at our sick leave statistics, I can tell you that they have
actually gone down. There are a couple things to think about when you talk about budgets
and liabilities. If we do rank-for-rank, we do save overtime because if we do not do
rank-for-rank and we TA, we bring in a Firefighter on overtime. So we have increased our
overtime costs and we have increased two (2) TA times. So it does not cover a whole
rank-for-rank as you add the dollars up, but if you work the rank-for-rank, then it save
two (2) TAs and it saves overtime. So it is a savings in the program, and that is kind of why
when we first did this, we started reducing our overtime dollars because rank-for-rank
dollars will start paying forever for that. Does that make sense? Okay. Everything we let
accumulate is a liability to the County; vacation, sick leave, and compensation time. All of
that is a liability to the County. If our employees do not use it, it is an increased liability to
the County because we just talked about payout for sick leave and vacations. It is huge
costs for me. Next year at the end of 2017, I am looking at about $500,000 in vacation
payouts because you are talking about the senior folks at the end of their career, and
having to pay that out at the end of the year. So if we can get them to use their sick leave
and vacation while they are on the job, it saves us more money in the end. Does that make
sense?

Councilmember Yukimura: Does sick leave accumulate?

Chief Westerman: Yes.

Councilmember Yukimura: Okay.

Council Chair Rapozo: But it does not cost. It just adds to your time of

service. You do not pay out sick leave. You can pay out vacation. You do not pay out sick
leave. If a person who retires with twenty-five (25) years of service, he has two (2) years of
sick leave, he then gets that extra two (2) years in time of service, but we do not pay out
sick leave.

Councilmember Yukimura: Well, but through the extra time, you do pay
more.

Chief Westerman: Yes.

Council Chair Rapozo: The retirement system pays more.

Chief Westerman: Right, the retirement system is going to pay
more.

Councilmember Yukimura: But we are paying into the retirement system.

Council Chair Rapozo: We pay whatever the person gets...I am just

talking about direct costs. The Chief is saying the vacation is a direct cost, the person is
going to cash in his time and we have to pay it, but we do not pay for the sick leave. It just
adds to his time of service.



March 31, 2017
Fire Department and Police Department

Page 18
Chief Westerman: Right.
Councilmember Yukimura: I have a question.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Yukimura.
Councilmember Yukimura: Chief, is not rank-for-rank a form of overtime?
Chief Westerman: I guess if you are working on a day off, you can

classify it overtime yes, but it is collective bargaining. It is not a choice. Does that make
sense?

Councilmember Yukimura: Yes. I mean basically, rank-for-rank took away
the choice or the discretion of management for saying who is going to be the replacement
and who is going to get the overtime if there is overtime involved. If someone has
completed their quota for the week and they take over the rank-for-rank, then it is overtime
for them. Is it not?

Chief Westerman: Yes.

Councilmember Yukimura: It would be interesting to know how much
rank-for-rank time is overtime because you could give it to your Captain friend who is due
for overtime. That is where the discretion of the management was taken away. They could
have given it to someone who has not reached overtime quota and therefore, cost the
County less money. But now, rank-for-rank is an entitlement. You have to have so many
hours of rank-for-rank, right? So I mean basically, it is mandatory overtime, if you will.
No?

Chief Westerman: Yes. I understand what you are saying, but I...

Councilmember Yukimura: Because it 1is saying every...you said who
qualifies for rank-for-rank?

Chief Westerman: All ranked Firefighters.

Councilmember Yukimura: All ranked Firefighters are entitled to certain
amounts of rank-for-rank, and if they do not get it and they want it, then what happens?
We are not talking about the ones who do not want it. If they do not get it, then what
happens?

Chief Westerman: Well, they could come back and say, “You denied
me the opportunity to earn that income,” and then file a grievance saying that they want
that money.

Councilmember Yukimura: Even if they were not offered it from their fellow
Captain or fellow coworker?

Chief Westerman: Well, that is why my policy is everybody is
entitled to every rank-for-rank that is available so there is no opportunity for them to say if
they did not get their full complement that is on them.
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But then they are entitled to a certain amount

Yes, we cut it in half. Every six (6) months.

Different Counties are different. Some of them do it every four (4) months and some of

them do it on the whole year.
Councilmember Yukimura:

Committee Chair Kaneshiro:
pay rate for that? Is it time and a half?

Chief Westerman:
Committee Chair Kaneshiro:
Chief Westerman:
Councilmember Yukimura:
Committee Chair Kaneshiro:

Councilmember Yukimura;
they are entitled to time and a half?

Chief Westerman:

Councilmember Yukimura:
discretion of the management.

Chief Westerman:
Councilmember Yukimura:
Chief Westerman:

Committee Chair Kaneshiro:

Okay. Thank you.

I have a question. Rank-for-rank, what is the

Time and a half.

So it is the same as overtime?
Yes, it 1s the same as overtime.
Excuse me, may I?
Councilmember Yukimura.

So whenever it is a rank-for-rank position, then

Yes.

So it is systemized overtime that is beyond the

Yes.
Thank you.
That is a good way to put it. Thank you.

Any further questions on rank-for-rank? Do you

have any more questions on the presentation, Councilmember Yukimura?

Councilmember Yukimura:
Committee Chair Kaneshiro:
Councilmember Yukimura:
Committee Chair Kaneshiro:

Councilmember Yukimura:

No.

If not...

Are we going to go page by page?
Yes.

Okay.
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Committee Chair Kaneshiro: The presentation is out. We are going to start
with Administration. Do we have any questions for the Administration on the
Administration budget? Councilmember Yukimura.

Councilmember Yukimura: I noticed that your telephone from 2016 to 2018
budget is like a twenty-four percent (24%) increase, unless my math is wrong, which could
be the case. It is like a $6,000 increase, over $22,000. Wait, excuse me, that is
electricity...no, it is telephone. I just wondered how that happened or what is the
explanation is.

Chief Westerman:

Councilmember Yukimura:
Administration covers. It is in your Administration budget. The first page, the summary.

Council Chair Rapozo:

Councilmember Yukimura:

Chief Westerman:

2016-2018?

Councilmember Yukimura:

Chief Westerman:

Councilmember Yukimura:

Mr. Vaughan:
Chief Westerman:
Council Chair Rapozo:

Chief Westerman:

Committee Chair Kaneshiro:

Councilmember Yukimura:

Chief Westerman:

Councilmember Yukimura:

For the entire Administration?

Yes. I am not sure what the entire

Which page is that?
The first page, the summary.

So you are wondering why the increase in

Oh, I see you have the text.

$118,000 of that is retirement contribution.
No, I see...

No, the telephone.

Oh, the Telephone. 10-03.

Page 102.

The telephone.

Page 137 has the details.

So it was the Wi-Fi?

Yes.

Okay. Is that an addition?

Chief Westerman: Yes. That is for the Ocean Safety Air Pads.

Councilmember Yukimura: Interesting. That is what Parks was talking
about yesterday...

Chief Westerman: Right.
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Councilmember Yukimura: ...needing Wi-Fi at all of the parks in order to
provide iPad or communications capacity.

Chief Westerman: Well, if they would put Wi-Fi in every park, I

could save money by taking the Verizon/AT&T module out of our iPads. That would be
some savings for us in the future. Anyplace that there is Wi-Fi at all of the parks, that
would help us.

Councilmember Yukimura: The different silos need to get together where you
overlap in services, right, because the beach parks are where our OSB people are.

Chief Westerman: Right.

Councilmember Yukimura: And that is also a park serviced by our Rangers.
Chief Westerman: Right.

Councilmember Yukimura: I think. I do not know if Kealia Beach is.

Chief Westerman: Yes.

Councilmember Yukimura: So sharing that Wi-Fi capacity, if that is what is

needed, would be good.

Chief Westerman: Yes, it would be. I was not aware that they were
planning to do anything like that until I listened to Lenny yesterday. We would be more
than happy to work with them to get one (1) system going.

Councilmember Yukimura: Maybe that is where our Budget Team can look
at where the overlaps might be for Wi-Fi service because the bus is also looking to have Wi-
Fi at the bus stops.

Chief Westerman: Right.

Councilmember Chock: Put it in their budget.

Councilmember Yukimura: What?

Chief Westerman: Without getting too much into the technology, it

could be tough because we are not limited to the park itself. As they go down the beach, the
Wi-Fi signal would deteriorate and then they would lose their ability.

Councilmember Yukimura: There may be a distinction where you have to
have a separate Wi-Fi service. I do not know, but it is worth looking into. It is like our
phone system where we have channels...

Chief Westerman: Yes.






